
 
   
    

 

Senate Committee on Libraries Minutes 
 

Wednesday, February 13, 2013 
2:30 –4:00 PM 

Schulich Library of Science and Engineering, Room 201 

 
Present:    Prof. Nathalie Cooke, (Chair); Dr. C. Colleen Cook; Prof. Nigel Roulet; Prof. Emily Carson; Prof. 
Frédéric Charbonneau (delegate for Gillian Lane-Mercier); Ms. Sara Holder; Ms. Elizabeth Gibson; Miss 
Stephanie Bachelet; Miss Cora-Lee Conway 
 
Regrets:  Prof. Andrea Bernasconi; Prof. Martin Chénier; Prof. Gillian Lane-Mercier; Prof. H. Patrick Glenn; 
Prof. Kenneth Ragan; Prof. Guillermina Almazan; Ms. Natalie Waters; Miss Kira Gossak-Keenan; Miss Isabel 
Vivas  
 
1. Approval of the Agenda 
 
The Agenda was approved by Sara Holder and Emily Carson. 
 
2. Introduction from the Chair 
 
Delegate Chair Nathalie Cooke welcomed members to the third meeting of the year, at the Schulich Library. She 
also acknowledged and welcomed additional attendees, Dr. Frédéric Charbonneau (delegate for Gillian Lane-
Mercier), Lori Kloda, Assessment Librarian and Louis Houle (Associate Director, Client Services, Science, Health 
and Engineering), who had kindly volunteered his office for the meeting. 
 
The building was built in 1893, designed by A.T. Taylor. It was originally named the Macdonald Physics Building.  
It was in this building that McGill luminary Ernest Rutherford conducted the research (1898 – 1907) that would 
eventually lead to his Nobel Prize for Chemistry in 1908. Physics moved in the 1950s to the Foster Radiation 
Building (now incorporated in the Wong building) and later the Rutherford Physics Building.  Renovated and 
reopened, this building became the Macdonald-Stewart Library Building in 1982. At this time, the physical 
sciences collection and the engineering collection were merged to form the Physical Sciences and Engineering 
Library. 
 
In 2001 the Library was renamed the Schulich Library of Science and Engineering in honour of the family of 
Seymour Schulich (BSc’61, MBA’65), a generous benefactor of both the Library and the University. 
 
 Other news-Clippings 
 
Nathalie Cooke reported that the only clipping referenced the flood of January 28th. The Montreal Gazette 
article mentioned the efforts of librarians and archivists who acted quickly to prevent as much damage and loss 
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of materials as they could. The McGill archives had water damage to about 300 boxes, but none of the material 
was considered rare and everything could be properly restored. 

 
3. Minutes of the Meeting of December 11, 2012 
 
There was a request that the minutes of the meeting of 11 December be amended. This has been done as 
requested.  
 
4. Dean of Libraries Report 
Presenters: C. Colleen Cook 
 
Before hearing from Dean Cook, the committee heard from Lori Kloda, Assessment Librarian, about business 
arising from December’s meeting. Nathalie Cooke had asked for a report on gate counts to get an idea of the 
number of people coming and going from each library branch around campus. Kloda went back five years to see 
the comparison, and also took the numbers from academic year 2011-2012 and broke that down by month. She 
noted that the numbers included everyone coming in and out (not just library users/students), so the count 
could not be entirely accurate. Lori also mentioned that a pattern occurred in practically every count when 
broken down by month. She noticed a sharp rise in attendees in the months leading up to exams (November-
December), peaking during exam period, and then dropping suddenly after that period. 
 
She reported an unsurprisingly high number at the HSSL last year (2.5 million). 625,845 visitors went in and out 
of the Schulich Library, Mac campus Library had 144, 465 visitors, and the Education Library was visited a total of 
127,407 times. The Music Library data was incomplete due to several months where the gate count was not 
kept for various reasons. The Life Sciences Library was by far the least-attended library with roughly 70,000 
visits, and Lori concluded that this was mainly due to the nature of materials most often used by Medical 
students (mainly electronic and online), and partly because of its remote location on upper campus.  The Law 
Library was not included in her report; however, she noted that it too is used a lot by students from all faculties. 
 
Nathalie Cooke requested that this information be circulated to members of the committee. 
 
Colleen Cook reported that she gave an extensive review of the state of the library buildings at the Friends of the 
Library meeting last week, after all the flooding on campus. She said that fortunately, there was no significant 
damage to the libraries, but that this was for the unfortunate reason that the staff are now so practiced at flood 
cleanup and damage control, thanks to many incidents in the past. 
 
She said that there are 2 main areas at in the Redpath Library that are the cause for most of their flooding woes: 
1) the loading dock opening into the basement of Redpath (luckily snow banks deflected most of the flow on 
January 28th), and 2) an area of infiltration in the ceiling in the southwest corner of the basement of the 
McLennan. This is where the Library stores somewhat rare materials, and a bit of water got up underneath the 
plastic that covers the lower shelves. Colleen Cook reported that they had been planning to move that material 
to compact shelving on the 4th floor of McLennan since the last flood. They would install a wall that would create 
a separate ‘rare materials’ section there. 
 
Colleen Cook further noted that Archives and Records Management had a hard time with the flood. Because 
space is so tight, they have been forced to keep boxes of records on the floor. Their best solution was to only 
store records next in line for shredding, which are the least valuable, on the floor. 
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Colleen Cook reported that the Library is poised to hear what the impending budget cuts will mean for them. 
They have put together some scenarios for 3, 4 and 5% budget cuts.  
 
The extraordinary inflation of the cost of serials continues to be an issue. This has been the case since the late 
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turnover in seat occupation on the same floor. She also noted that other reference collections worldwide are 
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24 hours a day as a way to cut costs. Colleen Cook responded that keeping the library open all night was a very 
small cost, and that until she hears from the student body otherwise, they will continue to remain open 
overnight.  
 
 7. Other Business/Discussion 
 
Colleen Cook reported that the Provost had given her the task of writing up a ‘worst-case scenario’ for the 
library budget. She asked the table to list the things that they would NOT want to be cut, especially if the budget 


